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JOINT RULES/FINANCE COMMITTEE ON 2012-212 AND 2012-213
MEETING MINUTES
April 25, 2012
2:00 p.m.
Location:  City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street

In attendance:  
Rules Committee Members Bill Bishop (Chair), John Crescimbeni, Lori Boyer, Johnny Gaffney, Ray Holt and Clay Yarborough.  Excused: Matt Schellenberg
Finance Committee Members Warren Jones (Vice Chair), Greg Anderson, Bill Bishop, John Crescimbeni, Bill Gulliford and Clay Yarborough.  Excused: Richard Clark (Chair)

Also: Council Members Don Redman, Doyle Carter, Jim Love, Denise Lee (arr. 2:34, dep. 3:43) and Robin Lumb (arr. 3:02);  Kirk Sherman, Janice Billy and Heather Reber – Council Auditor’s Office; Cindy Laquidara, Steve Rohan, Peggy Sidman, Jason Gabriel and John Germany – Office of General Counsel; Ronnie Belton and Angela Moyer – Finance Department; Chris Hand and Jessica Deal – Mayor’s Office; Paul Crawford and Jorina Jolly – Office of Economic Development; Jessica Stephens – Legislative Services Division; Jeff Clements – City Council Research Division; Kevin Meerschaert – WJCT; Steve Patterson and Ron Littlepage – Florida Times-Union; Kevin Kuzel – ECA; Terry Lorrince – Downtown Vision Inc.; Jack Haley – JAXUSA Partnership; Don Shea – Jacksonville Civic Council; Chris Warren – Chamber of Commerce; Tony Bates and Connie Benham – Concerned Taxpayers of Duval County; Joe Andrews – TRUE Commission; John Nooney
Meeting Convened: 2:05 p.m.
Rules Chairman Bill Bishop convened the meeting and announced a set of ground rules for the proceedings.  The meeting will end at 4:00 p.m.  Council members’ questions and comments will be timed and limited.  The process will start with a review of the Council Auditor’s written report and the responses of the Office of General Counsel to the questions and comments contained therein, then proceed to council members’ questions. 
Assistant Council Auditor Janice Billy led the review of the Auditor’s Office comments/questions and the General Counsel’s responses, using a spreadsheet labeled “Council Auditor’s Office - Bill 2012-212”.  Numbers from this point forward reflect the numbering from that document.

1. Where will the Office of Economic Development be housed?  Response – Mayor’s Office.
Motion: on p. 3, lines 21-23 amend to clearly reflect location of OED in Mayor’s Office – approved by Rules and Finance.
2. Why the reference to a “chief operating officer” in the OED?  Response – change to simply Economic Development Officer.
Motion: on p. 3, lines 24-31amend to delete reference to “chief operating officer of OED” - approved by Rules and Finance.
Concern: the appointment of the Economic Development Officer with substantive powers equivalent to a Division Chief is not subject to City Council approval.
Motion: on p. 3, line 27 amend to state that Economic Development Officer’s appointment shall be confirmed by City Council - approved by Rules and Finance.
3. Scrivener’s error on p. 3, line 28  Missing “of” after “supervision”

Motion: on p. 3, line 28 correct scrivener’s error by inserting “of” after “supervision” - approved by Rules and Finance.
4. Does JEDC currently control any assests, and if so to whom should they be conveyed, the OED or the City in general?  JEDC does not hold title to any assets now; clarify that all assets belong to the City.
The committee discussed control of assets and whether or not this question has applications to JEDC’s powers as the City’s bond issuance agency for the tax increment districts or for Industrial Development Revenue bonds (IDBs).  Cindy Laquidara clarified that the JEDC does not issue bonds; that is the purview of the City, with JEDC as one step in the approval process.  The committees proposed language to amend the bill to clarify issues relating to ownership and transfer of assets.  The OGC will draft language to reflect the committees’ intent and a decision was deferred to a subsequent meeting.
5. How would the OED act as “staff to the Council” for purposes of performing the duties of a community redevelopment agency?  Intent is for the OED to provide support services to the Council with regard to operation of the community redevelopment areas outside of downtown (those not proposed to be under the jurisdiction of the Downtown Investment Authority).

Motion: on p. 5 lines 10-11 amend to change “operating as staff” to “providing support” - approved by Rules and Finance.
6. How would the OED act as “staff to the Council” for purposes of issuing IDBs?  Intent is for the OED to provide support services to the IDB issuance process.

Motion: on p. 5 line 15 amend to change “operating as staff” to “providing support” - approved by Rules and Finance.
7. Should Chief of OED be approved by Council?  Resolved by committee action in #2 above.

The committees debated whether the position requirements for the Economic Development Officer should be included in the Ordinance Code as they are for many department heads and division chiefs.  Jessica Deal of the Mayor’s Office suggested that if qualifications are to be added, that the committees use the current HR position description for the Executive Director of the JEDC.
Motion: amend Sec. 55.102 to add the position requirements of the current JEDC Executive Director as the position requirements for the new Economic Development Officer, except for the deletion of “or related field” from the college degree description  (Crescimbeni amendment) - approved by Rules and Finance.

8. Should Ritz Theater and Equestrian Center management be under the jurisdiction of the OED?
Paul Crawford, Acting Executive Director of the JEDC, explained that the Ritz Theater was included in the facilities to be under the oversight of the OED because the facility was included in the list of venues that are the subject of a current RFP for management services.  Several council members questioned that rationale for inclusion when Metropolitan Park is also listed in the facilities to be transferred to OED management but is not included in the venue RFP.  The future management of the Equestrian Center was discussed at length.  CFO Ronnie Belton explained that the administration believes that the best chance for the Equestrian Center to reach its full potential is through the management and marketing expertise of a large venue management company.  Several committee members disagreed and felt that an equestrian-specific organization, possibly a local rather than a national entity, would have more expertise in the equestrian market and do a better job.

Motion: on p. 6, line 9 exclude the Equestrian Center from the list of OED oversight venues and assign it to the Parks and Recreation Department - approved by Rules and Finance.
Motion: on p. 6, lines 7-9 exclude Metropolitan Park and its marina and the former Kids Kampus site from the list of OED oversight venues and leave them assigned them to the Parks and Recreation Department - approved by Rules and Finance.

A determination on the oversight authority for the Ritz Theater was deferred.
9. Authority of the Economic Development Officer or his/her designee and the Mayor and/or his designee to execute lease, sponsorship and other agreements for use of venues contracted to a private manager without that that manager’s approval.  Need clarification about whether the Economic Development Officer’s ability to execute agreements, arrange sponsorships, solicit bids for direct marketing, etc. are subject to compliance with the City’s Procurement Code.   The committee engaged in considerable discussion about the degree to which a City official could lease a venue for use by a third party without the management company’s participation.  Cindy Laquidara stated that the Mayor or his designee do not currently have the power to lease a managed venue independent of the management company; this bill would create that authority.  Jessica Deal pointed out that the language in the bill reflects the existing language in Ordinance Code Chapter 55 – Economic Development – as enacted by the recent administrative reorganization.  Ms. Laquidara said that it is important to be sure that the delegation of authority to operate City-owned venues was properly conveyed from the City Council to the mayor and administration, and then to the current venue manager (SMG) when the facility management contract was first entered into in the early 1990s.  She noted that Council’s power to change the delegation of control over City venues varies according to the presence or absence of pre-existing contracts or ordinances and what those contracts and ordinances specifically provide.  With the venue management contract coming to an end in the next year, the Council can revisit its delegation of power and make whatever arrangement it thinks appropriate under the new contract.
Motion: on p. 6 add language to clarify that OED contracting must comply with Ordinance Code Chapter 126 – Procurement Code - approved by Rules and Finance.
A determination on other items in #9 was deferred to a future meeting.

Chairman Bishop asked Jessica Deal to bring specific answers to the Council Auditor’s questions/issues list to the next meeting to facilitate discussion and motions.  He also announced that 2012-212 and -213 will be deferred in the committees next week.  The group discussed a future meeting schedule and agreed to meet every Wednesday at 5:00 p.m. until the review is complete.
Meeting adjourned:  4:03 p.m.
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